BEST CONSTANT IN POINCARÉ INEQUALITIES WITH TRACES: A FREE DISCONTINUITY APPROACH

DORIN BUCUR, ALESSANDRO GIACOMINI, AND PAOLA TREBESCHI

ABSTRACT. For $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ open bounded and with a Lipschitz boundary, and $1 \leq p < +\infty$, we consider the Poincaré inequality with trace term

 $C_p(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^p(\Omega)} \le \|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^p(\partial\Omega)}$

on the Sobolev space $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$. We show that among all domains Ω with prescribed volume, the constant is minimal on balls. The proof is based on the analysis of a free discontinuity problem.

Keywords: Free discontinuity problems, functions of bounded variation, sets of finite perimeter, Robin boundary conditions.

2010 Mathematics Subject Classification: 49Q10, 26A45, 35R35, 35J65, 35J91,49K20.

Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Notation and preliminaries	4
2.1. A numerical inequality.	4
2.2. Functions of bounded variation and sets of finite perimeter	5
2.3. Almost quasi-minimizer of the Mumford-Shah functional	6
2.4. Symmetrization techniques	7
3. The space $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$	7
4. The free discontinuity problem	10
4.1. First properties of minimizers	10
4.2. Regularity properties of the minimizers	14
4.3. Minimizers are supported on balls	18
5. Proof of the main result	23
References	25

1. INTRODUCTION

Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be an open, bounded set with Lipschitz boundary. Given $p \in [1, +\infty[$, an equivalent norm on the Sobolev space $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$ is given by

$$\|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^p(\partial\Omega)}$$

As a consequence, there exists a maximal constant $C_p(\Omega) > 0$ such that

(1.1)
$$C_p(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^p(\Omega)} \le \|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^p(\partial\Omega)}$$

for every $u \in W^{1,p}(\Omega)$. Inequality (1.1) can be seen as a Poincaré inequality with trace term.

The main result of the paper states that balls are the sets which minimize the constant in (1.1) among domains with a given volume.

Theorem 1.1 (The main result). Let $p \in [1, +\infty[$. Then for every open, bounded set with Lipschitz boundary $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ we have

$$C_p(B) \le C_p(\Omega),$$

where $B \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ is a ball such that $|B| = |\Omega|$. Moreover equality holds if and only if Ω is a ball.

Essentially the whole paper is concerned with the range 1 . The case <math>p = 1 is well known in the literature since $C_1(\Omega)$ is precisely the Cheeger constant of the set Ω . In this case, the proof of Theorem 1.1 comes by symmetrization. We shall comment this issue in last section of the paper, Remark 5.1. For p > 1, no symmetrization argument is known to work.

In order to describe our approach, let us comment the particular case p = 2. Moreover, we concentrate on a variant of (1.1) given by

$$\tilde{C}_{2}(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq \|\nabla u\|_{L^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})}^{2} + \|u\|_{L^{2}(\partial\Omega)}^{2}$$

for every $u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega)$. We get easily that the maximal constant is given by

$$\tilde{C}_2(\Omega) = \min_{u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega), u \neq 0} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \, dx + \int_{\partial \Omega} u^2 \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\Omega} u^2 \, dx},$$

so that $\tilde{C}_2(\Omega)$ coincides with the first eigenvalue of the Robin-Laplace operator on Ω with constant $\beta = 1$: more precisely we deduce that

$$\tilde{C}_2(\Omega) = \lambda_{1,1}^R(\Omega),$$

where for $\beta > 0$ the quantity $\lambda_{1,\beta}^R(\Omega)$ is characterized by the existence of a nontrivial function $u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega)$ such that

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta u = \lambda_{1,1}^R(\Omega) u & \text{in } \Omega\\ \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu} + \beta u = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega\\ u \ge 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$

where ν denotes the outer normal to the boundary. The Robin conditions

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu} + \beta u = 0 \qquad \text{on } \partial \Omega$$

are associated to the presence of the boundary term in the Rayleigh quotient: they are somehow intermediate between the Neumann conditions ($\beta = 0$) and the Dirichlet conditions (obtained formally for $\beta \to \infty$).

The optimality of the ball for the constant \tilde{C}_2 is a consequence of the Faber-Krahn inequality for the Robin-Laplacian, i.e.,

(1.2)
$$\lambda_{1,\beta}^R(B) \le \lambda_{1,\beta}^R(\Omega),$$

where B is a ball such that $|B| = |\Omega|$ (the equality holds only if Ω is itself a ball). This inequality has been proved by BOSSEL [2] (for two dimensional simply connected smooth domains) and DANERS [13] (in the N-dimensional setting, under Lipschitz regularity for the boundary). Their proof, by a *dearrangement procedure*, involves a direct comparison between Ω and B based not on the Rayleigh quotient representation for $\lambda_{1,\beta}^R(\Omega)$, but on a different one which involves a different quantity, named the *H*-functional.

Coming back to the kind of inequality we are interested in, if we consider

$$C_{2}(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \leq \|\nabla u\|_{L^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} + \|u\|_{L^{2}(\partial\Omega)},$$

we see that the new constant $C_2(\Omega)$ is given now by

(1.3)
$$C_2(\Omega) = \min_{u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega), u \neq 0} \frac{\|\nabla u\|_{L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^2(\partial\Omega)}}{\|u\|_{L^2(\Omega)}}.$$

Even in this case we have a connection with the Robin-Laplacian: if the minimum in (1.3) is attained on a nonconstant function $u \in W^{1,2}(\Omega)$, which we may assume to be nonnegative, then by exploiting its optimality we deduce that u is the first eigenfunction for the Robin-Laplacian with constant

$$\beta_u := \frac{\|\nabla u\|_{L^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)}}{\|u\|_{L^2(\partial\Omega)}},$$

and moreover

$$C_2(\Omega) = \frac{\|u\|_{L^2(\Omega)}}{\|\nabla u\|_{L^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)}} \lambda_{1,\beta_u}^R(\Omega).$$

This representation shows that the link with the Robin-Laplacian is too weak to infer the optimality of the ball in Theorem 1.1 from the Faber-Krahn inequality (1.2). Moreover, the approach by Bossel and Daners cannot be applied to the *characteristic value* (1.3), since the Rayleigh quotient involved is now nonlinear (sums of norms are involved), and no analogue of the *H*-functional is known in this situation.

In order to prove Theorem 1.1 in the case p > 1, we follow the strategy proposed in [5] and [6] to deal with the Faber-Krahn inequality for the Robin-Laplacian, and based on the analysis of *free discontinuity functionals*. More precisely, for $p \in]1, +\infty[$, we concentrate on the free discontinuity functional

$$F(u) := \frac{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}}$$

defined on the set of functions

$$SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N) := \{ u \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N) : u^p \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N), u \ge 0 \}$$

Here SBV denotes the space of special functions of bounded variation (see [1] and Subsection 2.2).

The basic remark, which leads to the study of the functional F, and which was the motivation for [5] and [6], is that if $u \ge 0$ is an optimal function for (1.3), then its extension to zero outside Ω is such that

$$u1_{\Omega} \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$$

with

$$C_p(\Omega) = F(u1_\Omega).$$

This observation, leads to the following natural inequality. Given some constant m > 0,

 $\inf\{C_p(\Omega): \Omega \text{ open, bounded, Lipschitz, } |\Omega| = m\}$

$$\geq \inf\{F(u) : u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), |\{u > 0\}| = m\}.$$

Now, if we prove that the infimum in the right hand side is attained by a function u which is the extension by 0 of a minimizer for (1.3) on a ball (of volume m), then we achieve the proof of Theorem 1.1 and, even more, we provide a Poincaré inequality in $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, with an optimal constant. Following the strategy of [6], the proof of Theorem 1.1 is thus obtained by showing that minimizers of F, under a volume constraint for the support, are functions supported on balls.

Our analysis, shaped after [6], can be summarized as follows.

(a) We focus on the problem

$$\inf\{F(u): u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), |\{u > 0\}| = m\},$$

and prove existence of a solution. A regularity argument of topological type à la DE GIORGI, CARRIERO and LEACI (see Subsection 4.2) shows that *every* minimizer u of F (under a volume constraint) is such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) < +\infty, \qquad \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\overline{J_u} \setminus J_u) = 0,$$

and the associated support is given by an open connected set Ω with

$$\partial \Omega = \overline{J_u}$$

In particular the boundary of Ω is an hypersurface in the weak sense of geometric measure theory, and Ω turns out to have *finite perimeter* (see Subsection 2.2).

(b) By means of a reflection technique (Proposition 4.10), it is shown that F admits minimizers of the form

 $\psi 1_{\Omega},$

where Ω is symmetric around the origin and $\psi :]0, +\infty[\to \mathbb{R}$ is smooth, radial symmetric, positive and bounded from above and below on Ω . This yields that

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega) = 0,$$

where $\partial^* \Omega$ is the *reduced boundary* of Ω (see Subsection 2.2), and

$$F(\psi 1_{\Omega}) = \frac{\left(\int_{\Omega} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial^* \Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}$$

We obtain thus a candidate optimal shape, on which the functional F gains a geometrical flavor, with ψ (and its gradient) acting as volume and surface densities on Ω and its boundary.

(c) It is shown (Proposition 4.13) that the radial symmetry of ψ entails that also Ω has a circular symmetry, being either a ball or an annulus. A direct comparison shows that the annulus is not optimal, which yields that minimizers are supported on balls.

Along with the new form of the Poincaré inequality we deal with, the main technical novelties of the present paper concerning the previous analysis are the following.

- (1) The circular symmetry of the optimal domain Ω in point (c) is obtained by making use of the spherical cap symmetrization technique, taking advantage of the radial symmetry of ψ and of the geometric flavor of the problem mentioned in point (b). This approach yields a simplified proof of the optimality of the ball also for the semilinear variants of the first eigenvalue of the Robin-Laplacian studied in [6]: in the present context, it proves to be an efficient tool to cope with the nonlinear structure of F, involving sums of norms.
- (2) The structure of F and the presence of a general exponent p entail some technical difficulties, especially when dealing with the regularity analysis of point (a) (see in particular Theorem 4.5 and Theorem 4.7 where technical manipulations are needed to get rid of the norms).

The uniqueness issue is settled in Theorem 4.14, by exploiting some equality cases in a chain of inequalities which are at the core of the reflection argument mentioned in point (b).

We conclude this introduction by remarking that Sobolev inequalities with trace terms (raised at a suitable exponent) have been treated in [17] using mass transportation techniques, and showing a suitable optimality for the ball. As an extension, a Poincaré type inequality has been derived in [16], involving L^1 norms for the functions and its trace, and L^p norm for the gradient, again proving an optimality property for the ball. It is worth also to notice the result of [3], where it is proved that the ball may not be optimal, at least for some choices of norms.

The paper is organized as follows. In Section 2 we introduce the notation and recall some basic properties of functions of bounded variation and sets of finite perimeter employed in the subsequent analysis. In Section 3 we define the functional space $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, recalling the associated compactness and lower semicontinuity properties. Section 4 is devoted to the analysis of the free discontinuity functional F and of its minimizers, along the lines described above in points (a), (b) and (c). Finally the proof of Theorem 1.1 is carried out in Section 5.

2. NOTATION AND PRELIMINARIES

Throughout the paper, $B_r(x)$ will denote the open ball of center $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ and radius r > 0. We say that $A \subset B$ if \overline{A} is compact and contained in B. If $E \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, we will denote its volume by |E|, its complement by E^c , and 1_E will stand for its characteristic function, i.e., $1_E(x) = 1$ if $x \in E$ and $1_E(x) = 0$ if $x \notin E$. We set $\omega_N := |B_1(0)|$. Moreover \mathcal{H}^{N-1} will stand for the (N-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure, which coincides with the usual area measure on regular hypersurfaces.

For $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ open set and $p \ge 1$, $L^p(A)$ will denote the usual Lebesgue space of *p*-summable functions, while $W^{1,p}(A)$ will denote the Sobolev space of functions in $L^p(A)$ whose gradient in the sense of distributions is *p*-summable. Moreover $||u||_{\infty}$ will stand for the sup-norm of *u*, while supp(u) will denote the set $\{u \ne 0\}$, well defined up to sets of negligible Lebesgue measure.

2.1. A numerical inequality. The following inequality will be fundamental for our analysis.

Lemma 2.1. Let $p \in [1, +\infty[$. Then for every $a_1, a_2, b_1, b_2 \ge 0$ and $c_1, c_2 > 0$ we have

(2.1)
$$\frac{(a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}}{(c_1+c_2)^{1/p}} \ge \min\left\{\frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}}, \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}}\right\}$$

Moreover, if equality holds, then

$$\frac{(a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}}{(c_1+c_2)^{1/p}} = \frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}} = \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}}$$

Proof. By contradiction, let us assume that

$$\frac{(a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}}{(c_1+c_2)^{1/p}} < \min\left\{\frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}}, \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}}\right\}.$$

In particular we get

$$\frac{(a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}}{(c_1+c_2)^{1/p}} < \frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}},$$

which gives

(2.2)
$$c_1 \left((a_1 + a_2)^{1/p} + (b_1 + b_2)^{1/p} \right)^p < (c_1 + c_2) \left(a_1^{1/p} + b_1^{1/p} \right)^p.$$

Similarly we get

(2.3)
$$c_2 \left((a_1 + a_2)^{1/p} + (b_1 + b_2)^{1/p} \right)^p < (c_1 + c_2) \left(a_2^{1/p} + b_2^{1/p} \right)^p.$$

Summing (2.2) and (2.3) we get

$$\left((a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}\right)^p < \left(a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}\right)^p + \left(a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}\right)^p.$$

Choosing

$$a_i := A_i^p, \quad b_i := B_i^p, \qquad i = 1, 2,$$

we get

(2.4)
$$(A_1^p + A_2^p)^{1/p} + (B_1^p + B_2^p)^{1/p} < ((A_1 + B_1)^p + (A_2 + B_2)^p)^{1/p},$$

which is against the triangle inequality of the *p*-norm on \mathbb{R}^2 .

Let us assume now that

$$\frac{(a_1+a_2)^{1/p}+(b_1+b_2)^{1/p}}{(c_1+c_2)^{1/p}} = \min\left\{\frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}}, \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}}\right\}.$$

Then we necessarily have

$$\min\left\{\frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}}, \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}}\right\} = \frac{a_1^{1/p}+b_1^{1/p}}{c_1^{1/p}} = \frac{a_2^{1/p}+b_2^{1/p}}{c_2^{1/p}},$$

because otherwise one of the relations (2.2) and (2.3) would become an equality, the other remaining a strict inequality, which yields again to (2.4), a contradiction. The proof is thus concluded. \Box

2.2. Functions of bounded variation and sets of finite perimeter. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be an open set. We say that $u \in BV(\Omega)$ if $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ and its derivative in the sense of distributions is a finite Radon measure on Ω , i.e., $Du \in \mathcal{M}_b(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. $BV(\Omega)$ is called the space of *functions of bounded* variation on Ω . $BV(\Omega)$ is a Banach space under the norm $\|u\|_{BV(\Omega)} := \|u\|_{L^1(\Omega)} + \|Du\|_{\mathcal{M}_b(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)}$. We refer the reader to [1] for an exhaustive treatment of the space BV.

Concerning the fine properties, a function $u \in BV(\Omega)$ (or better every representative of u) is a.e. approximately differentiable on Ω (see [1, Definition 3.70]), with approximate gradient $\nabla u \in L^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Moreover, the jump set J_u is a \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -countably rectifiable set, i.e., $J_u \subseteq \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} M_i$ up to a \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -negligible set, with M_i a C^1 -hypersurface in \mathbb{R}^N . The measure Du admits the following representation for every Borel set $B \subseteq \Omega$:

$$Du(B) = \int_{B} \nabla u \, dx + \int_{J_{u} \cap B} (u^{+} - u^{-}) \nu_{u} \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + D^{c} u(B),$$

where $\nu_u(x)$ is the normal to J_u at x, and $D^c u$ is singular with respect to the Lebesgue measure and concentrated outside J_u . $D^c u$ is usually referred to as the *Cantor part* of Du. u^{\pm} are the upper and lower approximate limits of u at x. The normal ν_u coincides \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -a.e. on J_u with the normal to the hypersurfaces M_i . The direction of $\nu_u(x)$ is chosen in such a way that $u^{\pm}(x)$ is the approximate limit of u at x on the sets $\{y \in \mathbb{R}^N : \nu_u(x) \cdot (y - x) \geq 0\}$. Moreover, u^{\pm} coincide \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -almost everywhere on J_u with the traces $\gamma^{\pm}(u)$ of u on J_u which are defined by the following Lebesgue-type limit quotient relation

$$\lim_{r \to 0} \frac{1}{r^N} \int_{B_r^{\pm}(x)} |u(x) - \gamma^{\pm}(u)(x)| \, dx = 0$$

where $B_r^{\pm}(x) := \{ y \in B_r(x) : \nu_u(x) \cdot (y-x) \ge 0 \}$ (see [1, Remark 3.79]).

The space of special functions of bounded variation on Ω is defined as

$$SBV(\Omega) := \{ u \in BV(\Omega) : D^c u = 0 \}.$$

Such a space proved to be very useful in the study of free discontinuity problems arising in different contexts, like for example image segmentation or fracture mechanics.

Given $E \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ measurable, we say that E has finite perimeter if

$$Per(E; \mathbb{R}^N) := \sup\left\{\int_E div(\varphi) \, dx \, : \, \varphi \in C_c^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N; \mathbb{R}^N), \|\varphi\|_\infty \le 1\right\} < +\infty.$$

If $|E| < +\infty$, then E has finite perimeter if and only if $1_E \in BV(\mathbb{R}^N)$. It turns out that

$$D1_E = \nu_E \mathcal{H}^{N-1} \lfloor \partial^* E, \qquad Per(E; \mathbb{R}^N) = \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* E),$$

where $\partial^* E$ is called the *reduced boundary* of E, and ν_E is the associated inner approximate normal (see [1, Section 3.5]). We have that $\partial^* E$ is \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -countably rectifiable and it is contained in the topological boundary ∂E . Moreover, the points in $\partial^* E$ have density 1/2 with respect to E, with

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^e E \setminus \partial^* E) = 0,$$

where $\partial^e E$ (the *essential boundary*) is the set of points whose density with respect to E is neither zero nor one.

2.3. Almost quasi-minimizer of the Mumford-Shah functional. In Section 4, we will use the notion of almost quasi minimality for SBV functions with respect to Mumford-Shah type functionals.

Definition 2.2 (Almost quasi-minimality). Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be open and $1 . We say that <math>u \in SBV(\Omega)$ is an almost quasi-minimizer for the Mumford-Shah functional with exponent p if there exist $r_0, c_1, c_2, c_3 > 0$ such that for every $r < r_0, x_0 \in \Omega$ and $v \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ with $\{v \neq u\} \subset \overline{B}_r(x_0) \subset \Omega$ we have

$$\int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + c_1 \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u \cap \bar{B}_r(x_0)) \le \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla v|^p \, dx + c_2 \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_v \cap \bar{B}_r(x_0)) + c_3 r^N.$$

The previous notion is a variant of the minimality property employed by DE GIORGI, CARRIERO and LEACI [14] to study regularity properties of minimizers of the Mumford-Shah functional, the main difference lying in the fact that different constants appear in front of the surface terms.

The analysis of [14] can be extended to cover also this (slightly) more general setting (see [20]), yielding the following result for which we refer to [7, Theorem 2.3].

Theorem 2.3. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be open and let $u \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ satisfy the minimality property of Definition 2.2. Then the jump set of u is essentially closed in Ω , i.e.,

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\left((\overline{J_u}\setminus J_u)\cap\Omega\right)=0.$$

BEST CONSTANT IN POINCARÉ INEQUALITIES WITH TRACES: A FREE DISCONTINUITY APPROACH 7

2.4. Symmetrization techniques. In Section 4.3 we will employ some basic properties of the *radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement* for functions and of the *spherical cap symmetrization* of sets. We recall here their definitions and the basic properties we will employ: we refer the reader to e.g. [21] and [8, Section 9.2] for further details.

(a) Radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement of a function. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be an open set and let u be a measurable nonnegative function defined on Ω . If B is a ball centered at the origin with $|B| = |\Omega|$, we define the radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement of uas the radial function u^* defined on B such that for every c > 0

$$|\{u \ge c\}| = |\{u^* \ge c\}|.$$

It turns out that

$$\int_{B} (u^*)^p \, dx = \int_{\Omega} u^p \, dx$$

for every $p \in [1, +\infty[$. Moreover, if in addition $u \in W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$, then $u^* \in W_0^{1,p}(\Omega)$ with

(2.5)
$$\int_{B} |\nabla u^*|^p \, dx \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^p \, dx.$$

(b) Spherical cap symmetrization of a set. Let $E \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be a measurable set. For every sphere $B_r(0)$, let C_r be the spherical cap centered at $(0, 0, \ldots, r)$ such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(C_r) = \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(E \cap \partial B_r(0)).$$

The spherical cap symmetrization of E is given by $\tilde{E} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ such that $\partial B_r(0) \cap \tilde{E} = C_r$ for every r > 0. It turns out that (see e.g. [8, Section 9.2], [18, Remark 4] or [19, Section 6]) if E has finite perimeter, also \tilde{E} is of finite perimeter, and for every radial positive measurable function g(r)

(2.6)
$$\int_{\partial^* \tilde{E}} g(r) \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \le \int_{\partial^* E} g(r) \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$

The previous inequality states that any perimeter with radial density decreases by spherical cap symmetrization: this property is reminiscent of the more usual one regarding the Schwartz symmetrization across an hyperplane.

Remark 2.4. Following [21, Lemma 1], if u is a Lipschitz continuous function on Ω open and bounded, it turns out that u^* is also Lipschitz continuous on B. Moreover, the inequality (2.5), based on the use of the coarea formula and of the isoperimetric inequality, still holds true provided that for almost every c > 0

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\{u=c\}\cap\Omega) \ge \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\{u^*=c\}),$$

i.e., an isoperimetric control is available for the *inner* boundaries of upper levels. We will use this property in the final step of the proof of Proposition 4.13 for a smooth function defined on an annulus.

3. The space $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$

In this section we introduce a suitable space of functions of bounded variation type which will be fundamental for our analysis.

Given $p \in]1, +\infty[$ we set

$$SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N) := \{ u \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^N) : u^p \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N), u \ge 0 \}$$

In the case p = 2, the space has been introduced in [5] to study the Faber-Krahn inequality for the first eigenvalue of the Robin-Laplacian, and it has used in [6] to address some related semilinear variants including the case of the torsional rigidity.

In the following lemma we detail some basic properties of elements in $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$: the proof follows closely [5, Lemma 1] and will not be given.

Lemma 3.1. Let $u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Then the following items hold true.

(a) u is a.e. approximately differentiable (see [1, Definition 3.70]) with approximate gradient ∇u such that

$$\nabla(u^p) = pu^{p-1} \nabla u$$
 a.e. in \mathbb{R}^N

(b) The jump set J_u is \mathcal{H}^{N-1} -countably rectifiable and a normal ν_u can be chosen in such a way that the jump part of the derivative is given by

$$D^{j}(u^{p}) = \left[(u^{+})^{p} - (u^{-})^{p} \right] \nu_{u} \mathcal{H}^{N-1} \sqcup J_{u}.$$

(c) For every $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ open and bounded we have $(u - \varepsilon)^+ \in SBV(\Omega)$.

The following compactness and lower semicontinuity properties are a straightforward variant of [5, Theorem 2].

Theorem 3.2. Let $(u_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence in $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and let C > 0 be such that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_n|^p \, dx + \int_{J_{u_n}} [(u_n^+)^p + (u_n^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_n^p \, dx \le C.$$

Then there exist $u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and a subsequence $(u_{n_k})_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ such that the following items hold true.

- (a) Compactness: $u_{n_k} \to u$ strongly in $L^p_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.
- (b) Lower semicontinuity: for every open set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ we have

$$\int_{A} |\nabla u|^{p} \, dx \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{A} |\nabla u_{n_{k}}|^{p} \, dx,$$

and

$$\int_{J_u \cap A} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{J_{u_{n_k}} \cap A} [(u^+_{n_k})^p + (u^-_{n_k})^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}.$$

In the subsequent sections, we will make use of the following inequality.

Proposition 3.3. Given m > 0, there exists $\lambda_p(m) > 0$ such that for every $u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with $|supp(u)| \leq m$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \ge \lambda_p(m) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p \, dx.$$

Moreover, for $m \leq 1$ we have

(3.1)
$$\lambda_p(m) \ge \frac{1}{m^{1/N}} \lambda_p(1)$$

Proof. Let us set

$$\lambda_p(m) := \inf_{\substack{u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), u \neq 0 \\ |supp(u)| \le m}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p \, dx}$$

and let us check that $\lambda_p(m) > 0$.

By contradiction assume that there exists $u_n \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $u_n \neq 0$, with $|supp(u_n)| \leq m$,

(3.2)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_n^p dx = 1$$

and such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_n|^p \, dx + \int_{J_{u_n}} [(u_n^+)^p + (u_n^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \to 0.$$

By assumption we have that $u_n^p \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N)$: by employing the embedding $BV(\mathbb{R}^N) \hookrightarrow L^{\frac{N}{N-1}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, Hölder's and Young's inequalities, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ we can find $c_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\begin{split} C_{N}\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}u_{n}^{\frac{pN}{N-1}}\,dx\right)^{\frac{N-1}{N}} &\leq |Du_{n}^{p}|(\mathbb{R}^{N}) \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}pu_{n}^{p-1}|\nabla u_{n}|\,dx + \int_{J_{u_{n}}}[(u_{n}^{+})^{p} + (u_{n}^{-})^{p}]\,d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ &\leq p\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}u_{n}^{p}\,dx\right)^{\frac{p-1}{p}}\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}|\nabla u_{n}|^{p}\,dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} + \int_{J_{u_{n}}}[(u_{n}^{+})^{p} + (u_{n}^{-})^{p}]\,d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ &\leq \left\{\varepsilon\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}u_{n}^{p}\,dx + c_{\varepsilon}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}|\nabla u_{n}|^{p}\,dx\right\} + \int_{J_{u_{n}}}[(u_{n}^{+})^{p} + (u_{n}^{-})^{p}]\,d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ &\leq \varepsilon\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}u_{n}^{\frac{pN}{N-1}}\right)^{\frac{N-1}{N}}|supp\,(u_{n})|^{\frac{1}{N}} + c_{\varepsilon}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}}|\nabla u_{n}|^{p}\,dx + \int_{J_{u_{n}}}[(u_{n}^{+})^{p} + (u_{n}^{-})^{p}]\,d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}. \end{split}$$

Letting ε be sufficiently small we can absorb the first integral of the right-hand side in the left-hand side to get for some $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_n^{\frac{pN}{N-1}} dx\right)^{\frac{N-1}{N}} \le C_{\varepsilon} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_n|^p dx + \int_{Ju_n} [(u_n^+)^p + (u_n^-)^p] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right) \to 0.$$

But then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_n^p \, dx \le \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_n^{\frac{pN}{N-1}} \, dx \right)^{\frac{N-1}{N}} |supp(u_n)|^{\frac{1}{N}} \to 0$$

which is against (3.2). We conclude thus that $\lambda_p(m) > 0$.

Let us prove inequality (3.1). Let $u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with $|supp(u)| \leq m$. Setting

$$v(x) := u(tx)$$

we obtain that $|supp(v)| = |supp(u)|/t^N$. If we choose $t := m^{1/N}$, v is an admissible function to compute $\lambda_p(1)$ so that

$$\lambda_p(1) \le \frac{t^p \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p dx + t \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p dx}.$$

If $m \leq 1$ we get

$$\lambda_p(1) \le m^{1/N} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p dx + \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p dx},$$

so that inequality (3.1) easily follows.

Remark 3.4. It turns out that $\lambda_p(m)$ is equal to the first eigenvalue of the *p*-Laplace operator under Robin boundary conditions with constant $\beta = 1$ on a ball *B* with |B| = m. For details, we refer the reader to Remark 5.2 at the end of the paper.

We conclude the section recalling the following result (see [7, Theorem 3.5 and Remark 3.7]), which is crucial for our analysis, which will be used in the proof of Theorem 4.5.

Proposition 3.5. Given $u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, assume that there exist $\varepsilon_0, c_1, c_2 > 0$ such that for a.e. $0 < \delta < \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$ we have

$$\int_{\{u \le \varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + c_1 \delta^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \{\delta < u < \varepsilon\} \cap J_u) \le c_2 \varepsilon^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \{u > \varepsilon\} \setminus J_u).$$

Then there exists $\alpha > 0$ such that

$$u \ge \alpha$$
 a.e. on $supp(u)$.

4. The free discontinuity problem

Given $p \in]1, +\infty[$ and m > 0, we concentrate in this section on the free discontinuity problem

(4.1) $\min_{\substack{u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), u \neq 0 \\ |supp(u)| \le m}} F(u)$

where $SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ is the space introduced in Section 3, while F is the free discontinuity functional

$$F(u) := \frac{\|\nabla u\|_p + \mathcal{E}_s(u)^{1/p}}{\|u\|_p}$$

with

$$\mathcal{E}_s(u) := \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$

Existence of minimizers can be proved by performing a concentration compactness alternative as in [5, Theorem 4].

Theorem 4.1 (Existence of minimizers). The minimum problem (4.1) admits a solution.

Proof. It is sufficient to adapt the proof of [5, Theorem 4] using the compactness and lower semicontinuity properties given in Theorem 3.2 and employing the numerical inequality of Lemma 2.1 (to exclude the dichotomy case). \Box

Remark 4.2. Notice that if u is a minimizer of problem (4.1), then |supp(u)| = m. This is a consequence of the following simple rescaling property: for every $t \ge 1$

$$\min_{\substack{v \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), v \neq 0 \\ |supp(v)| \leq tm}} F(v) \leq t^{-\frac{1}{Np}} \min_{\substack{u \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N), u \neq 0 \\ |supp(u)| \leq m}} F(u).$$

4.1. **First properties of minimizers.** This subsection is devoted to the proof of some pivotal properties of minimizers. In particular we are interested in bounds from above and below (on the support).

Let us start with the bound from above.

Theorem 4.3 (L^{∞} -bound). Let u be a minimizer of (4.1). Then $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$.

Proof. It is not restrictive to assume

$$||u||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)} = 1.$$

Let us assume by contradiction that $u \notin L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. We divide the proof in several steps.

Step 1. Assume that $\nabla u \neq 0$ and $J_u \neq \emptyset$. By exploiting the Euler-Lagrange equation satisfied by u, for every $\varphi \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ such that $J_{\varphi} \subseteq J_u$ we have

$$(4.2) \quad \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^{p-2} \nabla u \nabla \varphi \, dx}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx\right)^{1-\frac{1}{p}}} + \frac{\int_{J_u} [(u^+)^{p-1} \gamma_1(\varphi) + (u^-)^{p-1} \gamma_2(\varphi)] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\left(\int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1-\frac{1}{p}}} = F(u) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^{p-1} \varphi \, dx,$$

where $\gamma_1(\varphi)$ and $\gamma_2(\varphi)$ are the traces of φ on the rectifiable set J_u oriented by the normal ν_u .

By multiplying equation (4.2) with

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx\right)^{1-\frac{1}{p}} + \left(\int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1-\frac{1}{p}},$$

we obtain the inequality

$$(4.3) \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^{p-2} \nabla u \nabla \varphi \, dx + \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^{p-1} \gamma_1(\varphi) + (u^-)^{p-1} \gamma_2(\varphi)] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \le 2F(u)^p \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^{p-1} \varphi \, dx.$$

BEST CONSTANT IN POINCARÉ INEQUALITIES WITH TRACES: A FREE DISCONTINUITY APPROACH11

Notice that inequality (4.3) still holds true if either $J_u = \emptyset$, $\nabla u \neq 0$ or $J_u \neq \emptyset$, $\nabla u \equiv 0$, in the last case requiring that also $\nabla \varphi \equiv 0$.

Step 2. Let us consider for every M > 0 the function $u_M = (u - M)_+ \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Recalling that

$$\nabla u_M = \nabla u \mathbb{1}_{\{u \ge M\}}$$
 and $J_{u_M} \subseteq J_u$

 u_M turns out to be an admissible test function for inequality (4.3), so that we infer

(4.4)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_M|^p \, dx + \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^{p-1} u_M^+ + (u^-)^{p-1} u_M^-] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \le 2F(u)^p \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^{p-1} u_M \, dx.$$

Notice that

$$\int_{J_u} \left[(u^+)^{p-1} u_M^+ + (u^-)^{p-1} u_M^- \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \ge \int_{J_{u_M}} \left[(u_M^+)^p + (u_M^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^{p-1} u_M \, dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N \cap \{u \ge M\}} (u_M + M)^{p-1} u_M \, dx \le C_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (u_M^p + M^{p-1} u_M) \, dx$$

e constant $C_1 > 0$ From (4.4) we conclude

for some constant $C_1 > 0$. From (4.4) we conclude

(4.5)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u_M|^p \, dx + \int_{J_{u_M}} [(u_M^+)^p + (u_M^-)^p] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \le C_2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} (u_M^p + M^{p-1}u_M) dx$$
for some $C_1 > 0$

for some $C_2 > 0$.

Step 3. Let

$$\alpha(M) := |\{u \ge M\}|.$$

Since we are assuming $u \notin L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, we have

$$\forall M>0 \ : \ \alpha(M)>0 \qquad \text{and} \qquad \lim_{M \to +\infty} \alpha(M)=0.$$

In view of Proposition 3.3, inequality (4.5) entails

$$\lambda_p(\alpha(M)) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M^p \, dx \le C_2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \left(u_M^p + M^{p-1} u_M \right) \, dx.$$

By (3.1), for M sufficiently large we infer

(4.6)
$$\frac{1}{\alpha(M)^{\frac{1}{N}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M^p \, dx \le C_3 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} M^{p-1} u_M \, dx$$

for some $C_3 > 0$.

By Holder inequality and (4.6) we deduce

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M \, dx \le \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M^p \, dx \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \alpha(M)^{\frac{p-1}{p}} \le \left(C_3 M^{p-1} \alpha(M)^{\frac{1}{N}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M \, dx \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \alpha(M)^{\frac{p-1}{p}}$$

so that

(4.7)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M \, dx \le C_4 M \alpha(M)^{1 + \frac{1}{N(p-1)}}$$

for some $C_4 > 0$. Setting now

Setting now

$$g(M) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u_M dx,$$

and recalling that $g'(M) = -\alpha(M)$, we can rewrite inequality (4.7) as

$$g(M) \le C_4 M (-g'(M))^{1+\frac{1}{N(p-1)}}$$

It follows that there exists $M_0 > 0$ such that for a.e. $M \ge M_0$

$$\frac{1}{M^{\gamma}} \le -C_5 \frac{g'(M)}{g(M)^{\gamma}}$$

with $\gamma < 1$ and $C_5 > 0$. Integrating between M_0 and M we get

$$g(M)^{1-\gamma} - g(M_0)^{1-\gamma} \le -\frac{1}{C_5} \left(M^{1-\gamma} - M_0^{1-\gamma} \right)$$

Being $g(M)^{1-\gamma} > 0$, the above inequality entails in particular

$$-g(M_0)^{1-\gamma} \le -\frac{1}{C_5} \left(M^{1-\gamma} - M_0^{1-\gamma} \right),$$

).

which yields a contradiction letting $M \to +\infty$.

We thus conclude that $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, and the proof is concluded.

Let us now come to the bound from below on the support of minimizers. We need the following perturbation lemma.

Lemma 4.4. Let u be a minimizer of problem (4.1). Then the following items hold true.

(a) There exist
$$\varepsilon > 0$$
 and $k > 0$ such that for every $v \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with

(4.8)
$$|supp(u)| < |supp(v)| < |supp(u)| + \varepsilon,$$

(4.9)

$$F(u) + k|supp(u)| \le F(v) + k|supp(v)|.$$

(b) There exist
$$\varepsilon > 0$$
 and $k > 0$ such that for every $v \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with

$$(4.10) |supp(u)| - \varepsilon < |supp(v)| < |supp(u)|,$$

then

then

(4.11)
$$F(u) + \hat{k}|supp(u)| \le F(v) + \hat{k}|supp(v)|.$$

Proof. The proof is very similar to that of [6, Lemma 6.12].

Let us start with point (a). By contradiction, let us assume that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\tilde{k} > 0$ there exists $v \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ satisfying (4.8) but for which (4.9) is violated. Let us consider $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ and $\tilde{k}_n \to +\infty$ and let us denote by v_n the associate function such that

$$|supp(u)| < |supp(v_n)| < |supp(u)| + \varepsilon_n$$

and

(4.12)
$$F(u) + \tilde{k}_n |supp(u)| > F(v_n) + \tilde{k}_n |supp(v_n)|.$$

Let us set

$$t_n := \left(\frac{|supp(v_n)|}{|supp(u)|}\right)^{\frac{1}{N}}.$$

Then $t_n > 1$ and $t_n \to 1$. If we set

$$w_n(x) := v_n(t_n x)$$

we obtain

$$|supp(w_n)| = \frac{|supp(v_n)|}{t_n^N} = |supp(u)|,$$

which implies (being w_n admissible for problem (4.1))

(4.13)
$$F(u) \le F(w_n) = \frac{t_n \|\nabla v_n\|_p + t_n^{1/p} \mathcal{E}_s(v_n)^{1/p}}{\|v_n\|_p} \le t_n F(v_n)$$

Since $|supp(v_n)| = t_n^N |supp(u)|$, by using (4.12) and (4.13), we get

$$F(u) + \tilde{k}_n |supp(u)| > F(v_n) + \tilde{k}_n |supp(v_n)| \ge t_n^{-1} F(u) + \tilde{k}_n t_n^N |supp(u)|,$$

so that

$$\tilde{k}_n \leq \frac{1 - t_n^{-1}}{t_n^N - 1} \frac{F(u)}{|supp(u)|}.$$

But the right hand side is bounded as $n \to +\infty$, against $\tilde{k}_n \to +\infty$. The proof of point (a) is thus concluded.

Let us pass to point (b). We proceed again by contradiction by considering $\varepsilon_n \to 0$, $\hat{k}_n \to 0$ and the associated $v_n \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ satisfying (4.10) but violating (4.11). Reasoning as above we get

$$F(u) \le t_n^{1/p} F(v_n)$$

for $t_n \nearrow 1$, so that

(4.14)
$$\hat{k}_n \ge \frac{t_n^{-1/p} - 1}{1 - t_n^N} \frac{F(u)}{|supp(u)|},$$

against $\hat{k}_n \to 0$. Point (b) thus follows, and the proof is now complete.

We are now in a position to prove the following bound from below which is essential for our analysis.

Theorem 4.5 (Bound from below). Let u be a minimizer for (4.1). Then there exists $\alpha > 0$ such that

$$u \ge \alpha$$
 a.e. on $supp(u)$.

Proof. We can assume $||u||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^N)} = 1$. Moreover, thanks to Proposition 4.3, we have $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Assume by contradiction that for every ε small enough

 $(4.15) \qquad |\{u < \varepsilon\}| > 0.$

Notice that for a.e. $\varepsilon > 0$ we have

$$u1_{\{u\geq\varepsilon\}}\in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$$

In view of Lemma 4.4, there exists $\hat{k} > 0$ such that comparing u and $u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}$ (with ε small enough) we get

(4.16)
$$\|\nabla u\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(u)^{\frac{1}{p}} + \hat{k}|\{u < \varepsilon\}| \leq \frac{\|\nabla u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}})^{\frac{1}{p}}}{\|u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}\|_{p}}.$$

Moreover we may write

$$\frac{1}{\|u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}\|_p} = \left(\frac{1}{\int_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}} u^p \, dx}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} = \left(\frac{1}{1 - \int_{\{u < \varepsilon\}} u^p \, dx}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} < 1 + C\varepsilon^p |\{u < \varepsilon\}|$$

for some C > 0. As a consequence, for ε small enough inequality (4.16) entails

(4.17)
$$\|\nabla u\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(u)^{\frac{1}{p}} \leq \|\nabla u \mathbf{1}_{\{u \geq \varepsilon\}}\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(u \mathbf{1}_{\{u \geq \varepsilon\}})^{\frac{1}{p}}.$$

Assume that $\nabla u \neq 0$. Recalling that for every a > b > 0

(4.18)
$$\frac{1}{p}a^{\frac{1}{p}-1}(a-b) \le a^{1/p} - b^{1/p} \le \frac{1}{p}b^{\frac{1}{p}-1}(a-b),$$

we get

$$\|\nabla u\|_{p} - \|\nabla u 1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}\|_{p} \ge \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{p} \, dx - \int_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^{p} \, dx}{p \|\nabla u\|_{p}^{p-1}} = \frac{\int_{\{u < \varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^{p} \, dx}{p \|\nabla u\|_{p}^{p-1}},$$

so that from (4.17) we deduce

$$\frac{\int_{\{u<\varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx}{p \|\nabla u\|_p^{p-1}} + \mathcal{E}_s(u)^{\frac{1}{p}} \le \mathcal{E}_s(u \mathbb{1}_{\{u\ge\varepsilon\}})^{\frac{1}{p}}.$$

Notice that in particular $\mathcal{E}_s(u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}}) \ge \mathcal{E}_s(u)$, so that using again (4.18) we obtain $\int_{\mathcal{L}_s} \frac{|\nabla u|^p \, dx}{|\nabla u|^p \, dx} = \mathcal{E}(u) = \mathcal{E}(u)$

$$\frac{\int_{\{u<\varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx}{\|\nabla u\|_p^{p-1}} \le \frac{\mathcal{E}_s(u1_{\{u\ge\varepsilon\}}) - \mathcal{E}_s(u)}{\mathcal{E}_s(u)^{\frac{p-1}{p}}}.$$

By setting

$$\beta_u := \frac{\|\nabla u\|_p^{p-1}}{\mathcal{E}_s(u)^{\frac{p-1}{p}}}$$

we obtain, writing explicitly $\mathcal{E}_s(u)$ and $\mathcal{E}_s(u1_{\{u \ge \varepsilon\}})$,

$$(4.19) \quad \int_{\{u < \varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta_u \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ \leq \beta_u \int_{J_u \cap \{u^- < \varepsilon \le u^+\}} (u^+)^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \beta_u \int_{J_u \cap \{\varepsilon \le u^- < u^+\}} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ + \beta_u \varepsilon^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1} (\partial^* \{u > \varepsilon\} \setminus J_u),$$

which yields

$$\int_{\{u<\varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta_u \int_{J_u \cap \{u^- < u^+ \le \varepsilon\}} [(u^-)^p + (u^+)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \le \beta_u \varepsilon^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \{u > \varepsilon\} \setminus J_u).$$

We deduce in particular that for a.e. $0 < \delta < \varepsilon$

(4.20)
$$\int_{\{u \le \varepsilon\}} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta_u \delta^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \{\delta < u < \varepsilon\} \cap J_u) \le \beta_u \varepsilon^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \{u > \varepsilon\} \setminus J_u).$$

From Proposition 3.5 we obtain that (4.15) cannot hold.

In the case $\nabla u \equiv 0$, inequality (4.20) still holds provided that we choose $\beta_u := 1$: again we reach a contradiction, so that the proof is concluded.

Remark 4.6. The bound from below can be established also by adapting the arguments proposed in [9, Theorem 3.2], where a free discontinuity approach similar to the present one has been proposed to deal with free boundary problems arising in thermal insulation.

4.2. Regularity properties of the minimizers. In this subsection we show that a minimizer of problem (4.1) satisfies a local minimality property for a Mumford-Shah functional with exponent p: this yields some regularity properties for the jump set and consequently for the support.

Theorem 4.7 (Essential closedness of the jump set). Let u be a minimizer of problem (4.1). Then $u \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) < +\infty$ and J_u is essentially closed, i.e.,

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\overline{J_u} \setminus J_u) = 0.$$

Proof. By Proposition 4.3 we know that $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, while Theorem 4.5 entails

(4.21)
$$u \ge \alpha > 0$$
 a.e. on $supp(u)$.

Since $u^p \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N)$, the chain rule in BV (see [1, Theorem 3.96] entails $u \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N)$). Finally we have

$$\alpha^{p} \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_{u}) \leq \int_{J_{u}} [(u^{+})^{p} + (u^{-})^{p}) d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} < +\infty,$$

so that $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) < +\infty$. Notice moreover that $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) > 0$ (since otherwise $u \in W^{1,1}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and (4.21) cannot hold).

In order to conclude the proof, we need to show that J_u is essentially closed. We will show that u is an *almost quasi-minimizer* of the Mumford-Shah functional with exponent p according to Definition 2.2, and then we conclude using Theorem 2.3. We divide the proof in two steps.

Step 1. Given $r_0 > 0$, let us consider $v \in SBV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ such that $\{v \neq u\} \subset \overline{B}_r(x_0)$, where $r < r_0$. Let us assume that

$$(4.22) \quad \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla v|^p \, dx + 2||u||_{\infty}^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_v \cap \bar{B}_r(x_0)) \le \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u \cap \bar{B}_r(x_0)),$$

and let us set

$$\tilde{v} := \min\{|v|, ||u||_{\infty}\}.$$

Since

$$|supp(\tilde{v})| \le |supp(u)| + \omega_N r^N,$$

either by the minimality of u or by the perturbed minimality given by Lemma 4.4, we deduce that if r_0 is small enough, there exists k > 0 such that

(4.23)
$$\frac{\|\nabla u\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(u)^{\frac{1}{p}}}{\|u\|_{p}} \leq \frac{\|\nabla \tilde{v}\|_{p} + \mathcal{E}_{s}(\tilde{v})^{\frac{1}{p}}}{\|\tilde{v}\|_{p}} + k\omega_{N}r^{N}.$$

In view of (4.22) and the definition of \tilde{v} we have

(4.24)
$$\|\nabla \tilde{v}\|_p + \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v})^{\frac{1}{p}} \le C_1,$$

where C_1 depends only on u.

Assuming as usual $||u||_p = 1$, and since

$$\left|\int_{B_r(x_0)} \left(|\tilde{v}|^p - |u|^p\right) dx\right| \le 2||u||_{\infty}^p \omega_N r^N,$$

up to reducing r_0 we have

$$\frac{1}{\|\tilde{v}\|_p} = \frac{1}{\left(1 + \int_{B_r(x_0)} \left(|\tilde{v}|^p - |u|^p\right) dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}} < 1 + \frac{4\|u\|_{\infty}^p \omega_N r^N}{p}.$$

Then, from (4.23), we infer

(4.25)
$$\|\nabla u\|_p + \mathcal{E}_s(u)^{\frac{1}{p}} \le \|\nabla \tilde{v}\|_p + \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v})^{\frac{1}{p}} + C_2 r^N,$$

where C_2 depends only on u.

We claim that there exist $k_1, k_2, k_3 > 0$ depending only on u such that

(4.26)
$$\int_{B_{r}(x_{0})} |\nabla u|^{p} dx + k_{1} \int_{J_{u} \cap \overline{B}_{r}(x_{0})} [(u^{+})^{p} + (u^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$
$$\leq \int_{B_{r}(x_{0})} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^{p} dx + k_{2} \int_{J_{v} \cap \overline{B}_{r}(x_{0})} [(\tilde{v}^{+})^{p} + (\tilde{v}^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + k_{3} r^{N}.$$

Thanks to (4.21) and in view of the very definition of \tilde{v} we obtain

$$(4.27) \quad \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p dx + k_1 \alpha^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u \cap \overline{B}_r(x_0))$$

$$\leq \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla v|^p dx + 2k_2 ||u||_{\infty}^p \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_v \cap \overline{B}_r(x_0)) + k_3 r^N.$$

Up to reducing the constant k_1 and increasing the constants k_2, k_3 (if necessary), we see that inequality (4.27) still holds even if v does not satisfy assumption (4.22). We conclude that u is an *almost quasi-minimizer* of the Mumford-Shah functional with exponent p according to Definition 2.2. In view of Theorem 2.3, the essential closedness of J_u follows.

Step 2. In order to conclude the proof, we need to show that claim (4.26) holds true. Up to reducing r_0 , we can assume that for every $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$

(4.28)
$$\int_{J_u \cap B_{r_0}^c(x_0)} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \ge \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}_s(u) > 0,$$
$$\int_{B_{r_0}^c(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p dx \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p dx.$$

Assume $\nabla u \neq 0$. We may write

(4.29)
$$\begin{aligned} \|\nabla u\|_{p} - \|\nabla \tilde{v}\|_{p} &= c_{1}(u, \tilde{v}) \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{p} dx - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^{p} dx \right] \\ &= c_{1}(u, \tilde{v}) \left[\int_{B_{r}(x_{0})} |\nabla u|^{p} dx - \int_{B_{r}(x_{0})} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^{p} dx \right], \end{aligned}$$

where for a suitable $0 < \theta_1 < 1$

$$c_1(u,\tilde{v}) := \frac{1}{p} \left(\theta_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p dx + (1-\theta_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^p dx \right)^{\frac{1-p}{p}}.$$

Analogously

(4.30)
$$\mathcal{E}_{s}(\tilde{v})^{\frac{1}{p}} - \mathcal{E}_{s}(u)^{\frac{1}{p}} = c_{2}(u,\tilde{v}) \left(\mathcal{E}_{s}(\tilde{v}) - \mathcal{E}_{s}(u)\right),$$

with

$$c_2(u,\tilde{v}) := \frac{1}{p} \left(\theta_2 \mathcal{E}_s(u) + (1 - \theta_2) \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v}) \right)^{\frac{1-p}{p}}$$

and $0 < \theta_2 < 1$.

Substituting (4.29) and (4.30) into (4.25) we get

$$(4.31) \qquad \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p dx + \frac{c_2(u,\tilde{v})}{c_1(u,\tilde{v})} \mathcal{E}_s(u) \le \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^p dx + \frac{c_2(u,\tilde{v})}{c_1(u,\tilde{v})} \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v}) + \frac{cr^N}{c_1(u,\tilde{v})}.$$

In view of (4.28), (4.22) and (4.24), and recalling the very definition of \tilde{v} , we may write

$$\vartheta_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + (1 - \vartheta_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^p \, dx \ge \int_{B^c_r(x_0)} |\nabla u|^p \, dx \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx > 0$$

and

$$\begin{split} \vartheta_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + (1 - \vartheta_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^p \, dx &\leq \vartheta_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + (1 - \vartheta_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla v|^p \, dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla v|^p \, dx \leq C_3. \end{split}$$

where C_3 depends only on u.

Similarly we have

$$\theta_2 \mathcal{E}_s(u) + (1 - \theta_2) \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v}) \ge \int_{J_u \cap B_r^c(x_0)} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} > 0,$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_2 \mathcal{E}_s(u) + (1 - \theta_2) \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v}) &\leq \int_{J_u} \left[(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \int_{J_{\tilde{v}} \cap B_r(x_0)} \left[(\tilde{v}^+)^p + (\tilde{v}^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} \\ &\leq 2 \| u \|_{\infty}^p (\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) + \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_v \cap \overline{B}_r(x_0))) \leq C_4, \end{aligned}$$

where C_4 depends only on u.

Combining the previous inequalities, we conclude that

$$k_1 \le \frac{c_2(u, \tilde{v})}{c_1(u, \tilde{v})} \le k_2$$
 and $\frac{c}{c_1(u, \tilde{v})} \le k_3$

for suitable constants k_i depending only on u, so that inequality (4.31) entails claim (4.26).

Assume now $\nabla u \equiv 0$. Coming back to (4.25), we can raise the inequality to the power p getting for some constants \hat{k}_1, \hat{k}_2 depending only on p

$$\mathcal{E}_s(u) \le \hat{k}_1 \int_{B_r(x_0)} |\nabla \tilde{v}|^p \, dx + \hat{k}_1 \mathcal{E}_s(\tilde{v}) + \hat{k}_2 r^{Np},$$

from which we deduce again claim (4.26) (up to reducing r_0 if necessary).

We are now in a position to draw the main regularity properties we need for minimizers of our free discontinuity problem.

Theorem 4.8 (Regularity properties of minimizers). Let u be a minimizer of problem (4.1). The following items hold true.

(a)
$$u \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$$
 with $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) < +\infty$ and
 $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\overline{J_u} \setminus J_u) = 0.$

(b) The support of u is an open and connected set Ω such that

$$\partial \Omega = \overline{J_u}.$$

In particular Ω has finite perimeter in \mathbb{R}^N .

(c) The restriction of u to Ω is an element of $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$ such that, either it is constant or

(4.32)
$$-\Delta_p u = \lambda u^{p-1} \quad in \ \Omega,$$

for a suitable $\lambda > 0$. In particular $u \in C^{1,\gamma}(\Omega)$ for some $0 < \gamma < 1$, and there exists $\alpha > 0$ such that

$$(4.33) u \ge \alpha on \ \Omega.$$

Proof. Point (a) follows by Theorem 4.7. Let us come to point (b).

Notice that $u \in W^{1,p}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u})$. Assume $\nabla u \neq 0$. By exploiting the Euler-Lagrange equation for the functional F on $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u}$, we get for every $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u})$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u}} |\nabla u|^{p-2} \nabla u \cdot \nabla \varphi \, dx = \lambda \int_{\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u}} u^{p-1} \varphi \, dx,$$

where

$$\lambda := \frac{\|\nabla u\|_p^{p-1} F(u)}{\|u\|_p^{p-1}}$$

By regularity (see e.g. [15]) we infer

$$u \in C^{1,\gamma}(\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J_u})$$

for some $0 < \gamma < 1$.

Let us decompose the open set $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \overline{J}_u$ into its connected components, and select those on which u is not identically zero. If we denote by Ω their union, it turns out $\partial \Omega = \overline{J}_u$ so that

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial \Omega) = \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\overline{J}_u) = \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(J_u) < +\infty.$$

In particular Ω has finite perimeter and equation (4.32) holds true. Moreover, in view of the regularity of u and of the bound from below given by Theorem 4.5, we get easily that Ω is the support of u, and that (4.33) is satisfied (indeed Ω cannot contain strictly the support of u, otherwise the function should approach continuously zero).

Let us show that Ω is connected. By contradiction, let us assume that

$$\Omega = \Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2$$

with Ω_1 , Ω_2 open sets such that $\Omega_1 \neq \emptyset$, $\Omega_2 \neq \emptyset$ and $\Omega_1 \cap \Omega_2 = \emptyset$. Note that Ω_i has finite perimeter for i = 1, 2 since $\partial \Omega_i \subseteq \partial \Omega$. Let us set

$$u_i := u \mathbf{1}_{\Omega_i} \quad i = 1, 2$$

Since $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, by [1, Theorem 3.84] we get $u_i \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N)$ with

$$Du_i = Du \lfloor \Omega_i^{(1)} - u_{\partial^* \Omega_i} \nu_{\Omega_i} \mathcal{H}^{N-1} \lfloor \partial^* \Omega_i,$$

where $\Omega_i^{(1)}$ denotes the point of density 1 of Ω_i , ν_{Ω_i} stands for the exterior normal to Ω_i , while $u_{\partial^*\Omega_i}$ denotes the trace on $\partial^*\Omega_i$ of u coming from Ω_i . Notice that $supp(u_i) = \Omega_i$. Moreover by construction the following additivity relation concerning the surface energy holds true:

$$(4.34) \quad \int_{J_u} \left[(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} = \int_{J_{u_1}} \left[(u_1^+)^p + (u_1^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \int_{J_{u_2}} \left[(u_2^+)^p + (u_2^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}.$$

By employing the numerical inequality of Lemma 2.1, we may assume

$$\frac{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u|^{p} dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{J_{u}} [(u^{+})^{p} + (u^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u^{p} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}} = \frac{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u_{1}|^{p} dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u_{2}|^{p} dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{J_{u_{1}}} [(u_{1}^{+})^{p} + (u_{1}^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \int_{J_{u_{2}}} [(u_{2}^{+})^{p} + (u_{2}^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{1}^{p} dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{2}^{p} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}} \\ \geq \frac{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} |\nabla u_{1}|^{p} dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{J_{u_{1}}} [(u_{1}^{+})^{p} + (u_{1}^{-})^{p}] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{N}} u_{1}^{p} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}},$$

so that u_1 is a minimizer of the free discontinuity problem (4.1) with $|supp(u_1)| < |supp(u)|$. This is in contradiction with Remark 4.2.

If $\nabla u \equiv 0$, we can follow the previous arguments and conclude that u is constant on Ω , so that the proof is concluded.

Remark 4.9. The proof of the connectedness of Ω depends heavily on the additivity relation (4.34): the proof for p = 2, carried out in detail in [6, Theorem 6.15], extends readily to this case.

4.3. Minimizers are supported on balls. In this subsection we want to show that minimizers of (4.1) are supported on balls, and more precisely that they are of the form

 $\psi 1_B$,

where B is a ball of volume m, and ψ is a radial function with respect to the center of B. Let us start with the following result.

Proposition 4.10. Let v be a minimizer of problem (4.1). We can associate to v, by means of successive reflections across N orthogonal hyperplanes, a new minimizer u such that the following items hold true.

(a) Properties of the support. The support Ω of u is open, connected, and such that

(4.35)
$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega) = 0.$$

Up to a translation, we may assume that Ω is symmetric with respect to the origin.

(b) Radiality of the function. There exists a function $\psi : I \to]0, +\infty[$ of class C^1 , where $I = [0, +\infty[$ or $I =]0, +\infty[$, such that either ψ is constant or

(4.36)
$$-\left(r^{N-1}|\psi'|^{p-2}\psi'\right)' = \lambda|\psi|^{p-2}\psi r^{N-1}$$

and, up to a translation, for every $x \in \Omega$

$$(4.37) u(x) = \psi(|x|).$$

Here $\lambda > 0$ is the constant appearing in equation (4.32) satisfied by v on its support.

(c) We have

(4.38)
$$F(u) = \frac{\left(\int_{\Omega} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial^* \Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}.$$

Proof. We divide the proof in several steps.

Step 1: existence of a symmetric minimizer. Let us consider an hyperplane π_1 parallel to $x_1 = 0$ which splits the support of v in two parts of equal measure, and let us set

$$v_1 := v 1_{\pi_1^+}$$
 and $v_2 := v 1_{\pi_1^-}$,

where π_1^{\pm} are the two half spaces determined by π_1 .

Note that the term

$$\int_{J_v \cap \pi_1} [(v^+)^p + (v^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$

which (eventually) appears in the surface part of the free discontinuity functional F can be reinterpreted as

$$\int_{J_v \cap \pi_1} [\gamma(v_1)^p + \gamma(v_2)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1},$$

where $\gamma(v_1), \gamma(v_2)$ are the traces of v_1 and v_2 on π_1 .

By using the numerical inequality of Lemma 2.1 we may assume

$$F(v) \geq \frac{\left(\int_{\pi_1^+} |\nabla v|^2 \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{J_v \cap \pi_1^+} [(v^+)^p + (v^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} + \int_{J_v \cap \pi_1} \gamma(v_1)^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}}{\left(\int_{\pi_1^+} v^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}},$$

so that by reflecting v_1 across π_1 we obtain a new minimizer of problem (4.1) symmetric with respect to π_1 , still denoted v_1 .

We operate in the same way on v_1 by employing an hyperplane π_2 parallel to $x_2 = 0$, and obtaining a new minimizer v_2 symmetric with respect to both π_1 and π_2 . Proceeding in this by considering hyperplanes parallel to $x_i = 0$ for i = 3, ..., N, we end up with a minimizer $v_N =: u$ which turns out to be symmetric with respect to N orthogonal hyperplanes, whose intersection we may take as the new origin of \mathbb{R}^N .

Step 2: radiality of the minimizer. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ open and connected be the support of u according to Theorem 4.8: we have that u is $C^{1,\gamma}$ on Ω for some $\gamma > 0$. If $x \in \Omega$, and π is a hyperplane through x and the origin, we can reflect again u across π obtaining a new minimizer \hat{u} : indeed the arguments of Step 1 can be applied since by the symmetry properties of u, the hyperplane π splits Ω in two parts of equal measure. If $\hat{\Omega}$ is the associated support, we have that $x \in \hat{\Omega}$, and by the symmetry and the regularity of \hat{u} we conclude that

$$D_{\nu}u(x) = 0$$

where ν is orthogonal to π . This means that u is locally radial.

Assume that u is not constant on Ω , and let $x_0 \in \Omega$ with $r_0 := |x_0|$. Let $\psi : I \to \mathbb{R}$ be the solution of

$$-(|\psi'|^{p-2}\psi'r^{N-1})' = \lambda|\psi|^{p-2}\psi r^{N-1}$$

with

$$\psi(r_0) = u(x_0)$$
 and $\psi'(r_0) = \partial_r u(x_0),$

where λ is the constant appearing in the equation (4.32) satisfied by the nonconstant function uon Ω . In view of [22, Section 3], there exists a unique solution for this problem, for which either $I = [0, +\infty[$ or $I =]0, +\infty[$. Clearly

$$u(x) = \psi(|x|)$$

locally near x_0 : but since Ω is connected, the equality extends to the entire Ω . Point (b) is thus proved.

Step 3: conclusion. In order to complete the proof of point (a), we need to show that (4.35) holds true. Let $x \in \partial \Omega$ be a point of density zero or one for Ω : since the function ψ is of class C^1 , we deduce that $x \notin J_u$. Since $\partial \Omega = \overline{J_u}$ (thanks to Theorem 4.8), we deduce (recall that $\partial^e \Omega$ is the essential boundary of Ω , see Subsection 2.2)

$$\partial \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega \subseteq \left(\overline{J_u} \setminus J_u\right) \cup \left(\partial^e \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega\right)$$

so that

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega) \leq \mathcal{H}^{N-1}\left(\overline{J_u} \setminus J_u\right) + \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^e \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega) = 0.$$

Point (a) is thus completely proved. Finally, point (c) is an immediate consequence of the fact that $u = \psi 1_{\Omega}, \ \partial \Omega = \overline{J_u}$ and $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial \Omega \setminus \partial^* \Omega) = 0$, so that the proof is concluded. \Box

Remark 4.11. The previous proof shows that every minimizer v of problem (4.1) generates new minimizers $v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_N := u$, such that v_{i+1} is obtained from v_i through a reflection across the hyperplane $x_i = k$ which splits the support of v_i in two parts with the same volume: since the inequalities of type (2.1) on which the argument is based are indeed equalities, both $v_i 1_{\{x_i < k\}}$ and $v_i 1_{\{x_i > k\}}$ generate an admissible v_{i+1} .

Remark 4.12. The proof of Proposition 4.10 shows that given any minimizer v of (4.1) and any hyperplane π which splits the associated support in two parts with the same volume, both the restrictions $v1_{\pi\pm}$ generate by reflection across π a new minimizer of the functional.

We now show that the support of the symmetric minimizer constructed in Proposition 4.10 is indeed a ball.

Proposition 4.13. Let u be the minimizer of (4.1) given by Proposition 4.10. Then the associated support Ω is a ball.

Proof. If $u = \psi 1_{\Omega}$ with ψ constant, then by (4.38) we deduce

$$F(u) = \frac{\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \Omega)^{1/p}}{|\Omega|^{1/p}}$$

If B is a ball such that $|B| = |\Omega|$, by considering the admissible function 1_B we obtain

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial^* \Omega)^{1/p}}{|\Omega|^{1/p}} = F(u) \le F(1_B) = \frac{\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial B)^{1/p}}{|B|^{1/p}},$$

which yields, in view of the isoperimetric property of the ball, that Ω coincides up to negligible sets with a ball.

Assume that ψ is not constant on Ω . We divide the proof in several steps.

Step 1. Let Ω be the spherical cap symmetrization of Ω (see Subsection 2.4 for the definition): such a set is open and with finite perimeter. By passing to polar coordinates, and using the fact that $\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\tilde{\Omega} \cap \partial B_r(0)) = \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\Omega \cap \partial B_r(0))$, we deduce that

$$\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx = \int_{\Omega} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx = \int_{\Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx.$$

Thanks to inequality (2.6) on perimeters with radial densities applied to $g = \psi^p$, we get in view of (4.38)

$$(4.39) \quad \frac{\left(\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial^* \tilde{\Omega}} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}} \\ \leq \frac{\left(\int_{\Omega} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial^* \Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\Omega} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}} = F(u).$$

Notice that $\psi \in W^{1,p}(\tilde{\Omega}) \cap L^{\infty}(\tilde{\Omega})$ with (recall (4.33) and (4.37))

$$\psi \ge \alpha > 0$$
 on $\tilde{\Omega}$,

for some $\alpha > 0$. Thanks to [1, Theorem 3.84] we get that the function $\psi 1_{\tilde{\Omega}}$ belongs to $SBV(\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and in particular it is thus an element of $SBV^{1/p}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Since

$$F(\psi 1_{\tilde{\Omega}}) = \frac{\left(\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\psi'(|x|)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial^* \tilde{\Omega}} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi^p(|x|) \, dx\right)^{1/p}}$$

we deduce from (4.39) that also $\psi 1_{\tilde{\Omega}}$ is a minimizer of (4.1). In particular $\tilde{\Omega}$ (which is the associated support) is also connected.

Step 2. We claim that $\tilde{\Omega}$ has a spherical symmetry, that is, $\tilde{\Omega}$ is either a ball or an annulus. In order to see this, in view of the structure of Ω (which was constructed through a spherical cap symmetrization), it suffices to check that

$$|\tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x_N > 0\}| = |\tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x_N < 0\}|.$$

Indeed, if this holds true, we get that for a.e. r > 0 either $\partial B_r(0) \subseteq \tilde{\Omega}$ or $\partial B_r(0) \cap \tilde{\Omega} = \emptyset$. In view of its connectedness, we deduce then that $\tilde{\Omega}$ is either a ball or an annulus.

Assume by contradiction that

$$|\hat{\Omega} \cap \{x_N > 0\}| > |\hat{\Omega} \cap \{x_N < 0\}|.$$

Then we can find an hyperplane $x_N = k$ with k > 0 which splits $\tilde{\Omega}$ in two parts with the same volume. According to Remark 4.12, one of the two parts generates by reflection a new minimizer $\psi_{1,\hat{O}}$ for the free discontinuity problem (4.1). By construction, the support $\hat{\Omega}$ is already symmetric with respect to the coordinate hyperplanes $x_i = 0$ for $i = 1, \ldots, N - 1$. If we apply Proposition 4.10 to $\hat{\psi}_{1,\hat{\alpha}}$, we deduce that $\hat{\psi}$ is radial with respect to the point $(0,0,\ldots,0,k)$. But this is impossible, since $\hat{\psi}$ coincides with a reflection of ψ which is radial about the origin and it is not constant thanks to equation (4.32).

Step 3. We claim that $\tilde{\Omega}$ is a ball. In order to see this, we need to exclude that

$$\tilde{\Omega} = A_{r_1, r_2} := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^N : r_1 < |x| < r_2 \}.$$

Assume by contradiction that $u = \psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}$ is a minimizer for problem (4.1). Then, by exploiting the associated Euler-Lagrange equation, it turns out that ψ satisfies on $\partial A_{r_1,r_2}$ the boundary conditions of Robin type

$$-|\psi'|^{p-2}(r_1)\psi'(r_1) + \beta\psi^{p-1}(r_1) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad |\psi'|^{p-2}(r_2)\psi'(r_2) + \beta\psi^{p-1}(r_2) = 0$$

for a suitable constant $\beta > 0$. This entails that

$$\psi'(r_1) > 0$$
 and $\psi'(r_2) < 0$.

Since from the differential equation (4.36) we get that

$$r \mapsto r^{N-1} |\psi'(r)|^{p-2} \psi'(r)$$

is decreasing on $[r_1, r_2]$, we deduce that there exists $r_3 \in]r_1, r_2[$ such that

 ψ is increasing on $[r_1, r_3]$ and decreasing on $[r_3, r_2]$

Two situations may happen, leading both to a contradiction.

(a) Assume

$$\psi(r_1) \le \psi(r_2).$$

Let $r_4 \in]r_1, r_3[$ be such that $\psi(r_4) = \psi(r_2)$. Let us consider the radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement ψ^* of ψ restricted to A_{r_4,r_2} supported on the ball $B_{\bar{r}}(0)$ (see Subsection 2.4 for the definition), and let us extend it with the value $\psi(r_2)$ on the larger ball $B_{\hat{r}}(0)$, where

$$|B_{\bar{r}}(0)| = |A_{r_1,r_2}|$$
 and $|B_{\hat{r}}(0)| = |A_{r_1,r_2}|$.

Let us denote this function with φ . We have

$$\begin{split} \int_{B_{\hat{r}}(0)} |\nabla \varphi|^p \, dx &\leq \int_{A_{r_1, r_2}} |\nabla \psi|^p \, dx, \qquad \int_{B_{\hat{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, dx > \int_{A_{r_1, r_2}} \psi^p \, dx, \\ \int \varphi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} &< \int \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}. \end{split}$$

and

$$\int_{\partial B_{\hat{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} < \int_{\partial A_{r_1,r_2}} \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}.$$

The inequality on the gradient comes from the general properties of the radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement, together with the fact that φ is constant on $B_{\hat{\tau}}(0) \setminus B_{\bar{\tau}}(0)$. The second inequality comes instead from the equality

$$\int_{B_{\bar{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, dx = \int_{A_{r_4, r_2}} |\psi|^p \, dx$$

together with the fact that $\psi \leq \psi(r_2)$ on $[r_1, r_4]$. Finally the inequality for the surface integral is a consequence of the fact that

$$\int_{\partial A_{r_1,r_2}} \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} > \int_{\partial B_{r_2}(0)} \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} > \psi^p(r_2)\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\partial B_{\hat{r}}(0)) = \int_{\partial B_{\hat{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}.$$

We conclude that

$$F(\psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}) = \frac{\left(\int_{A_{r_1,r_2}} |\nabla \psi|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial A_{r_1,r_2}} \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{A_{r_1,r_2}} \psi^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}} > \frac{\left(\int_{B_{\hat{r}}(0)} |\nabla \varphi|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p} + \left(\int_{\partial B_{\hat{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}\right)^{1/p}}{\left(\int_{B_{\hat{r}}(0)} \varphi^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}} = F(\varphi 1_{B_{\hat{r}}(0)}),$$

so that $\psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}$ is not a minimizer for problem (4.1). (b) Let us assume that

 $\psi(r_1) > \psi(r_2).$

In this case we proceed directly with a radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement of $\psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}$. We obtain a new function ψ^* supported on a ball $B_r(0)$ with $|B_r(0)| = |A_{r_1,r_2}|$. In view of the regularity of ψ on A_{r_1,r_2} , by Remark 2.4 we get that ψ^* is Lipschitz continuous on $B_r(0)$. Moreover, the geometry of ψ entails that for every $a > \psi(r_2)$

$$\mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\{\psi = a\} \cap A_{r_1, r_2}) > \mathcal{H}^{N-1}(\{\psi^* = a\})$$

(notice that $\{\psi > a\}$ is an annulus and $\{\psi^* > a\}$ is a ball with equal volume, whose radius is therefore strictly less than the external radius of the former). Again by Remark 2.4, we deduce

$$\int_{B_r(0)} |\nabla \psi^*|^p \, dx \le \int_{A_{r_1, r_2}} |\nabla \psi|^p \, dx.$$

Finally, since

 $\int_{B_r(0)} (\psi^*)^p \, dx = \int_{A_{r_1, r_2}} \psi^p \, dx \qquad \text{and} \qquad \int_{\partial B_r(0)} (\psi^*)^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} < \int_{\partial A_{r_1, r_2}} \psi^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1},$ we obtain as show

we obtain as above

$$F(\psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}) > F(\psi^* 1_{B_r}(0)),$$

so that $\psi 1_{A_{r_1,r_2}}$ is not a minimizer for problem (4.1).

We conclude the section with the following uniqueness result.

Theorem 4.14. Any minimizer of problem (4.1) is of the form

 $\psi 1_B$

where B is a ball of volume m, and $\psi \in W^{1,p}(B)$ is radial with respect to the center of B.

Proof. Let v be a minimizer of problem (4.1) with associated support Ω . Let us apply Proposition 4.10 and Remark 4.11 to this minimizer, generating the family of minimizers

$$v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_N$$

with associated supports $\Omega_1, \ldots, \Omega_N$.

By Proposition 4.13, we know that v_N is supported on a ball B, and radially symmetric with respect to the center inside. We may assume that B is centered at the origin. The function v_N has been obtained from v_{N-1} by means of a reflection across the hyperplane $x_N = 0$ which splits Ω_{N-1} in two parts Ω_{N-1}^{\pm} of the same volume. Moreover we know that both the restrictions of v_{N-1} to Ω_{N-1}^{\pm} generate an admissible v_N . We thus conclude that $\Omega_{N-1} = B$, and the associated function which is radial. In turn v_{N-1} is obtained from v_{N-2} by means of a reflection across the hyperplane $x_{N-1} = 0$ which splits Ω_{N-2} in two parts Ω_{N-2}^{\pm} of the same volume. Again, both the restrictions of v_{N-2} to Ω_{N-2}^{\pm} generate an admissible v_{N-1} . Recalling that Ω_{N-2} is connected and symmetric with respect to the hyperplanes

$$x_1 = 0, \quad x_2 = 0, \quad \dots \quad x_{N-2} = 0,$$

we conclude for example that

$$\Omega_{N-2}^{+} = B \cap \{x_{N-1} < 0\} \quad \text{and} \quad \Omega_{N-2}^{-} = \tilde{B} \cap \{x_{N-1} > 0\},$$

where \hat{B} is a ball of volume m with center on the line $x_1 = x_2 = \cdots = x_{N-1} = 0$. But in the procedure of Proposition 4.10 we could exchange the role of the coordinates x_{N-1} and x_N . If we symmetrize firstly with respect to a hyperplane parallel to $x_N = 0$, we should get a minimizer supported on a ball, and this is possible only if $B = \tilde{B}$. We conclude that $\Omega_{N-2} = B$ with associated function which is radial. Proceeding in this way, we come back to Ω which is itself equal to B with associated function which is radial. The proof is thus concluded.

5. Proof of the main result

We are now in a position to prove our main theorem. We consider the case 1 whichrelies on the free discontinuity analysis of Section 4. The case <math>p = 1 is discussed separately and will be dealt directly through rearrangements of BV functions.

The case p > 1. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be open, bounded and with a Lipschitz boundary. Let $u \in W^{1,p}(\Omega)$ on which the Poincaré constant in (1.1) is attained, that is

$$C_p(\Omega) = \frac{\|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^p(\partial\Omega)}}{\|u\|_{L^p(\Omega)}}.$$

It is not restrictive to assume that $u \ge 0$ on Ω . Notice that thanks to [1, Theorem 3.84]

$$u^p 1_\Omega \in SBV(\mathbb{R}^N).$$

We deduce $v := u1_{\Omega} \in SBV^{\frac{1}{p}}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Notice that

$$\|\nabla v\|_p = \|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} \quad \text{and} \quad \|v\|_p = \|u\|_{L^p(\Omega)}.$$

Moreover we have $J_v \subseteq \partial \Omega$ with

$$\int_{J_v} \left[(v^+)^p + (v^-)^p \right] d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} = \int_{J_v} u^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1} = \int_{\partial \Omega} u^p \, dx$$

since u = 0 on $\partial \Omega \setminus J_v$. We conclude that

$$F(v) = \frac{\|\nabla u\|_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|u\|_{L^p(\partial\Omega)}}{\|u\|_{L^p(\Omega)}} = C_p(\Omega).$$

Thanks to Theorem 4.14, we have that minimizers of the free discontinuity problem (4.1) for $m = |\Omega|$ are of the form

$$\psi 1_B,$$

where B is a ball of volume m, and $\psi \in W^{1,p}(B)$ is radial with respect to its center. In particular we get

(5.1)
$$C_p(\Omega) = F(v) \ge F(\psi 1_B) = \frac{\|\nabla \psi\|_{L^p(B;\mathbb{R}^N)} + \|\psi\|_{L^p(\partial B)}}{\|v\|_{L^p(B)}} \ge C_p(B),$$

which shows the optimality of the ball for the constant in inequality (1.1).

Let us come to the uniqueness issue. If $C_p(\Omega) = C_p(B)$, then inequalities in (5.1) become equalities, which yields that $v = u \mathbf{1}_{\Omega}$ is a minimizer for the free discontinuity problem (4.1). By Theorem 4.14, we get that Ω is a ball, and the proof is concluded. The case p = 1. In this case, the Poincaré inequality is related to the Cheeger constant. We give below a direct proof working with rearrangements in BV, but one can also use an equivalent definition for the Cheeger constant and rely on classical symmetrization of sets (see the remark below).

Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^N$ be open, bounded and with a Lipschitz boundary. Notice that by using a standard approximation argument, the inequality

$$C_{1}(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} \leq \|\nabla u\|_{L^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} + \|u\|_{L^{1}(\partial\Omega)}, \qquad u \in W^{1,1}(\Omega),$$

can be rewritten

(5.2)
$$C_1(\Omega) \|u\|_{L^1(\Omega)} \le |Du|(\mathbb{R}^N), \quad u \in BV(\mathbb{R}^N), \quad supp(u) \subseteq \Omega.$$

Equality is attained on a nonnegative function $\tilde{u} \neq 0$. If we pass to its radial symmetric decreasing rearrangement \tilde{u}^* supported on a ball \tilde{B} centered at the origin with $|\tilde{B}| = |supp(\tilde{u})|$ (see Subsection 2.4), as a consequence of the coarea formula together with the isoperimetric inequality we get (see e.g. [11, Theorem 1.3])

$$|D\tilde{u}^*|(\mathbb{R}^N) \le |D\tilde{u}|(\mathbb{R}^N),$$

so that

$$C_1(\Omega) = \frac{|D\bar{u}|(\mathbb{R}^N)}{\|\bar{u}\|_{L^1(\Omega)}} \ge \frac{|D\bar{u}^*|(\mathbb{R}^N)}{\|\bar{u}^*\|_{L^1(\tilde{B})}} \ge C_1(\tilde{B}).$$

If B is a ball with $|B| = |\Omega|$, we get (monotonicity of C_1 under dilations)

(5.3)
$$C_1(\Omega) \ge C_1(B) \ge C_1(B)$$

i.e., the ball is an optimal domain.

If $C_1(\Omega) = C_1(B)$, then equality holds in (5.3), so that we infer in particular

$$|D\tilde{u}^*|(\mathbb{R}^N) = |D\tilde{u}|(\mathbb{R}^N)$$
 and $|supp(\tilde{u})| = |\tilde{B}| = |\Omega|$.

By [11, Theorem 1.5], we deduce that u agrees a.e. with a function whose level sets are open balls. This entails that the support of \tilde{u} is a ball contained in Ω with volume equal to $|\Omega|$, i.e., Ω is itself a ball. The proof is now concluded.

Remark 5.1 (Relationship between $C_1(\Omega)$ and the Cheeger constant). Using the co-area formula and Cavalieri's principle (see for instance [10]), the following equality occurs

$$C_1(\Omega) = \min\left\{\frac{Per(E;\mathbb{R}^N)}{|E|} : E \text{ measurable}, E \subset \Omega\right\}.$$

In other words, $C_1(\Omega)$ is precisely the Cheeger constant of the set Ω . Above, $Per(E; \mathbb{R}^N)$ is the perimeter of the set E in the sense of geometric measure theory (see Subsection 2.2).

Then, inequality $C_1(\Omega) \ge C_1(B)$ comes directly by symmetrization and the isoperimetric inequality. If $C_1(\Omega) = C_1(B)$, then there exists a Cheeger set E in Ω which is a ball of the size of B. Since $|\Omega| = |B|$, we get $\Omega = B$.

Remark 5.2 (Faber-Krahn inequality for the Robin *p*-Laplacian). Let us consider for every $1 and <math>\beta > 0$ the Poincaré inequality with trace term

$$\forall u \in W^{1,p}(\Omega) \, : \, \tilde{C}_p(\Omega,\beta) \int_{\Omega} |u|^p \, dx \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta \int_{\partial \Omega} |u|^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}$$

We see that

$$\tilde{C}_p(\Omega,\beta) = \min_{u \in W^{1,p}(\Omega), u \neq 0} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta \int_{\partial \Omega} |u|^p \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\Omega} |u|^p \, dx}$$

so that $\tilde{C}_p(\Omega,\beta)$ is the first eigenvalue of the *p*-Laplace operator on Ω with Robin boundary condition.

The analysis of the previous section can be easily adapted to deal with the free discontinuity functional

$$\tilde{F}(u) := \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla u|^p \, dx + \beta \int_{J_u} [(u^+)^p + (u^-)^p] \, d\mathcal{H}^{N-1}}{\int_{\mathbb{R}^N} u^p \, dx},$$

BEST CONSTANT IN POINCARÉ INEQUALITIES WITH TRACES: A FREE DISCONTINUITY APPROACH25

showing that

$$\tilde{C}_p(B,\beta) \le \tilde{C}_p(\Omega,\beta), \qquad |B| = |\Omega|$$

with equality if and only if Ω is a ball. This provides thus an alternative proof of the Faber-Krahn inequality for the Robin-*p*-Laplace operator established in [12] (see also [4]).

References

- L. Ambrosio, N. Fusco, and D. Pallara. Functions of bounded variation and free discontinuity problems. Oxford Mathematical Monographs. The Clarendon Press Oxford University Press, New York, 2000.
- [2] M.-H. Bossel. Membranes élastiquement liées inhomogènes ou sur une surface: une nouvelle extension du théorème isopérimétrique de Rayleigh-Faber-Krahn. Z. Angew. Math. Phys., 39(5):733-742, 1988.
- [3] D. Bucur, G. Buttazzo, and C. Nitsch. Symmetry breaking for a problem in optimal insulation. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 107(4):451–463, 2017.
- [4] D. Bucur and D. Daners. An alternative approach to the Faber-Krahn inequality for Robin problems. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations, 37(1-2):75–86, 2010.
- [5] D. Bucur and A. Giacomini. A variational approach to the isoperimetric inequality for the Robin eigenvalue problem. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 198(3):927–961, 2010.
- [6] D. Bucur and A. Giacomini. Faber-Krahn inequalities for the Robin-Laplacian: a free discontinuity approach. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 218(2):757–824, 2015.
- [7] D. Bucur and A. Giacomini. Shape optimization problems with robin conditions on the free boundary. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 2016, in press, doi: 10.1016/j.anihpc.2015.07.001.
- [8] Yu. D. Burago and V. A. Zalgaller. Geometric inequalities, volume 285 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1988. Translated from the Russian by A. B. Sosinskiĭ, Springer Series in Soviet Mathematics.
- [9] L.A. Caffarelli and D. Kriventsov. A free boundary problem related to thermal insulation. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 41(7):1149–1182, 2016.
- [10] Guillaume Carlier and Myriam Comte. On a weighted total variation minimization problem. J. Funct. Anal., 250(1):214–226, 2007.
- [11] A. Cianchi and N. Fusco. Functions of bounded variation and rearrangements. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 165(1):1–40, 2002.
- [12] Q. Dai and Y. Fu. Faber-Krahn inequality for Robin problems involving p-Laplacian. Acta Math. Appl. Sin. Engl. Ser., 27(1):13–28, 2011.
- [13] D. Daners. A Faber-Krahn inequality for Robin problems in any space dimension. Math. Ann., 335(4):767–785, 2006.
- [14] E. De Giorgi, M. Carriero, and A. Leaci. Existence theorem for a minimum problem with free discontinuity set. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 108(3):195–218, 1989.
- [15] E. DiBenedetto. $C^{1+\alpha}$ local regularity of weak solutions of degenerate elliptic equations. Nonlinear Anal., 7(8):827–850, 1983.
- [16] F. Maggi and C. Villani. Balls have the worst best Sobolev inequalities. II. Variants and extensions. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations, 31(1):47–74, 2008.
- [17] Francesco Maggi and Cédric Villani. Balls have the worst best Sobolev inequalities. J. Geom. Anal., 15(1):83– 121, 2005.
- [18] F. Morgan, S. Howe, and N. Harman. Steiner and Schwarz symmetrization in warped products and fiber bundles with density. *Rev. Mat. Iberoam.*, 27(3):909–918, 2011.
- [19] F. Morgan and A. Pratelli. Existence of isoperimetric regions in \mathbb{R}^n with density. Ann. Global Anal. Geom., 43(4):331–365, 2013.
- [20] A. Siaudeau. Ahlfors-régularité des quasi-minima de Mumford-Shah. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 82(12):1697– 1731, 2003.
- [21] G. Talenti. Best constant in Sobolev inequality. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4), 110:353–372, 1976.
- [22] W. Walter. Sturm-Liouville theory for the radial Δ_p -operator. Math. Z., 227(1):175–185, 1998.

(Dorin Bucur) INSTITUT UNIVERSITAIRE DE FRANCE AND LABORATOIRE DE MATHÉMATIQUES CNRS UMR 5127 UNIVERSITÈ DE SAVOIE CAMPUS SCIENTIFIQUE 73 376 LE-BOURGET-DU-LAC, FRANCE *E-mail address*, D. Bucur: dorin.bucur@univ-savoie.fr

(Alessandro Giacomini) DICATAM, SEZIONE DI MATEMATICA, UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI BRESCIA, VIA BRANZE 43, 25123 BRESCIA, ITALY

E-mail address, A. Giacomini: alessandro.giacomini@unibs.it

(Paola Trebeschi) DICATAM, SEZIONE DI MATEMATICA, UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI BRESCIA, VIA BRANZE 43, 25123 BRESCIA, ITALY

E-mail address, P. Trebeschi: paola.trebeschi@unibs.it